
 
House Backs Arctic Drilling at End of Marathon 

Session 
By CARL HULSE 

WASHINGTON, Dec. 19 - Working 
through the night, the House early 
today voted to open the Arctic 
National Wildlife Refuge to oil 
drilling as part of a military 
measure and narrowly approved a 
$40 billion budget-cutting plan as 
bleary-eyed lawmakers concluded 
a marathon weekend session. 

The Pentagon spending bill, 
adopted on a 308-106 vote shortly 
after 5 a.m., also included a $29 
billion hurricane recovery package 
for the Gulf Coast, a $3.8 billion 
proposal to prepare for a potential 
flu pandemic and a 1 percent 
across-the-board cut that shaved a 
total of about $8 billion from 
current federal spending. 

Democrats assailed majority 
Republicans for using the 
Pentagon bill to win approval of the 
drilling plan after objections by 
moderate Republicans led to it 
being eliminated from the budget 
measure.  

"A can't-pass measure has been 
added to a must-pass measure in 
order for the Republicans to give 
an early huge Christmas gift to the 
oil companies of the United 
States," said Representative 
Edward J. Markey, Democrat of 
Massachusetts. 

But Republicans said the drilling 
had been approved in the past by 
both the House and the Senate 
and that adding it to the military bill 
was a legitimate legislative 
approach. "Easing our 
dependence on foreign oil is 
central to our economic and 
national security, and this provision 
puts us on the right path," said 
Speaker J. Dennis Hastert.  

The Pentagon measure faced 
significant procedural hurdles in 
the Senate. 

The budget cuts were approved 
212-206 just after 6 a.m. After 
assembling the budget plan 
Sunday, congressional 
Republicans had pegged the 
savings over five years at nearly 
$42 billion but last-minute changes 
on health and agricultural policy 
made to attract more votes 
lowered the figure to $39.7 billion - 
about $10 billion below the initial 
House target. The Senate could 
take the measure up as early as 
today. 

Earlier this morning, the House 
voted 374-41 to approve a broad 
military policy bill after House 
Republicans dropped their push to 
add campaign finance law 
changes. That measure 
establishes new rules for the 
treatment of terror detainees and 
provides the armed forces with a 
pay raise and new health benefits.  

The agreement between the 
House and Senate on the $40 
billion in budget cuts and revenue 
increases put Republicans on the 
brink of a significant political 
victory after struggling for months 
to reach a deal sought by 
conservatives as a way to 
demonstrate a new willingness to 
control federal spending. 

"This bill is a good first step 
towards addressing the long-term 
spending challenges in the federal 
budget," Mr. Hastert said. "I am 
proud that House Republicans 
have put in the long hours and 
hard work necessary to make this 
happen." 

Negotiators softened the impact of 
some provisions that had drawn 
objections from Republican 
moderates, including cuts in food 
stamps. But the plan reduces 
spending on Medicare by $8 billion 
and Medicaid by nearly $5 billion, 
and wrings savings out of several 
other programs like agriculture and 
student loans. 

Democrats said the cuts were 
unfair and meant little for the deficit 
because Republicans were trying 
to advance next year nearly $100 
billion in tax cuts that would more 
than erase any savings. "This 
entire exercise imposes sacrifice 
from Americans least able to afford 
it in an attempt to camouflage far 
larger Republican tax breaks for 
the wealthy," said Senator Tom 
Harkin, Democrat of Iowa. The 
budget agreement came only after 
the proposal to allow drilling in the 
Arctic was stripped from the 
measure and added to the military 
bill. But passage of the budget cuts 
in the House, which planned to 
meet into the early morning hours, 
was not assured because some 
Republicans who had balked at the 
Arctic drilling plan were threatening 
to oppose the budget legislation to 
protest the decision to incorporate 
drilling into the must-pass military 
bill. 

That move also infuriated 
Democrats and other drilling 
opponents, raising the prospect 
that the military spending bill would 
face a filibuster and other 
obstacles in the Senate. Senator 
Harry Reid of Nevada, the 
Democratic leader, accused 
Republicans on Sunday of ignoring 
Senate rules to enhance the 
chances for approval of the drilling 
initiative that was a long-standing 



goal of Senator Ted Stevens, 
Republican of Alaska. 

"This is a dark day in the history of 
the American constitutional form of 
government," said Mr. Reid, who 
threatened to slow the Senate over 
the next few days and block any 
votes on nominations as 
Republicans try to wrap up the 
session before Christmas. 

Senator Bill Frist, the majority 
leader, disputed the notion that 
Republicans were subverting the 
rules, though he said a specific 
provision in the military bill would 
declare that any new precedent 
created by including the drilling 
plan would not alter the rules for 
future legislation. He said it was 
acceptable to include the drilling in 
a Pentagon measure because the 
Senate had endorsed the oil 
exploration in earlier votes as a 
way to increase domestic oil 
production.The senior lawmakers 
putting together the military 
spending bill agreed Sunday to 
add the drilling plan at the 
insistence of Mr. Stevens, who has 
been relentless in his effort to 
enact the plan this year. In trying to 
round up votes, Mr. Stevens added 
language that would direct billions 
of dollars from the sale of drilling 
rights to Gulf Coast recovery. 
Separately, $10 billion from the 
sale of rights to analog broadcast 
spectrum freed up by a switch to 
digital would be parceled out for 
hurricane relief, domestic security, 
home heating aid and other areas. 

One of the last items added to the 
military spending bill was a 
provision sought by Mr. Frist that 
would shield drug makers from 
lawsuits related to vaccines that 
protect against biological agents or 
viruses like the one that causes 
the avian flu. The language would 
allow lawsuits against vaccine 

makers only if they engaged in 
"willful misconduct." The 
government would pay medical 
expenses and benefits to those 
injured or killed by vaccines. 

Mr. Frist contends that the 
provision is necessary to 
encourage drug companies to 
make vaccines. But it is likely to 
draw criticism, with some arguing 
that it would be a windfall for those 
companies. 

The second Pentagon policy 
measure for military pay raises and 
new health benefits had been 
stalled by a fight over the effort by 
House Republicans to use it to 
enact new campaign spending 
restrictions that Democrats 
believed would hurt their fund-
raising efforts more than those of 
Republicans.  

But Republican authors of the 
measure in both chambers 
encouraged the House leadership 
to relent in its push for the 
campaign finance changes to allow 
the otherwise popular bill to be 
approved. Like the military 
spending bill, it incorporates the 
newly negotiated agreement on 
banning torture of terror detainees 
and lays out the legal rights of 
those held in Guantánamo Bay, 
Cuba. It would have been the first 
time in 40 years that a Pentagon 
policy measure had not been 
approved, and Democrats assailed 
Republicans for threatening to hold 
it up. 

Despite the bickering on Capitol 
Hill, some legislation was moving 
through. On Saturday, the House 
sent President Bush a measure 
promoting the creation of banks to 
store umbilical cord blood, which 
yields stem cells that are useful in 
treating blood and bone marrow 
disorders.  

Congress also approved legislation 
extending terrorism risk insurance 
and gave final approval to a 
measure providing new money for 
programs to curb violence against 
women. Lawmakers also approved 
a Justice Department measure that 
would require an annual report 
from the attorney general on the 
legal status of all people detained 
on suspicion of terrorism.  

A huge spending measure for 
health, labor and education 
programs had yet to clear the 
Senate. It and the military 
spending bill were the final annual 
appropriations measures awaiting 
passage, and the federal programs 
they cover were running under a 
newly passed stopgap bill that 
would expire Dec. 31. 

Republicans said the overtime 
wind-up was extraordinary, but 
they attributed the crunch to the 
extra work that had been forced 
upon Congress by the hurricanes 
that hit the Gulf Coast at the end of 
the summer. 

"It all went out the window when 
you get hit by a Category 5, 
another Category 5 and another 
Category 4," said Representative 
Adam H. Putnam, Republican of 
Florida. "Unusual factors have 
impacted this unusual year."  
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